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Welcome to this edition of the Essex Industrial Archaeology Group’s (EIAG) Newsletter.

As 2019 comes to a close we are reporting on the achievements during what has been a busy year for the EIAG. The launch of the Group’s first publication, the Chelmsford Industrial Trail, has already featured in earlier Newsletters, but there is news concerning Essex Mills, a report on the Industrial Heritage Fair, and our AGM. News also about the Bata Heritage Centre and the Colne Valley Railway, and a look forward to what will be one of the main events in the county next year – Essex 2020.
If you have any comments on the Newsletter generally or specific items in it, or wish to make a contribution to the next Newsletter, please contact us via our email address - essexiag@gmail.com.
Industrial Heritage Fair – October 2019

Overall the day went very well, the most successful so far of the three Fairs we have held. There was a continuous buzz around the barn with a continuous flow of visitors right up to the end. We estimate that there were over 160 visitors, including City Councillors on a trip by barge from the City Centre on the Chelmer & Blackwater Navigation, and the local MP with her son. 28 organisations had booked display stands, however three did not turn up, and the Susan Trust did not have a stand because they were already a permanent fixture in the Engine House. Patrick Taylor of Polystar Press had booked again; he had attended the previous two Fairs, but had to pull out due to ill-health. (See further sad news below.)
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Contributors and visitors were welcomed to the fair by the EIAG`s Chairman, Tony Crosby, and it was officially opened by the Deputy Mayor of Chelmsford City Council, Janette Potter. During the day talks were given embracing various industrial topics of local interest. These presentations were well received and the lecture room was full for all of them; some people had come specifically for the talks.
(Photo: Robert Hall)
The engine house store was open for visitors and volunteers were present to explain and demonstrate some of the Marconi radio, TV cameras and other broadcasting equipment that is stored at the site. Also to be seen were exhibits relating to other Chelmsford industries, such as Crompton, Christy and Hoffmann, and the Marconi recording hut which originally stood at Writtle. A further attraction on the day was an opportunity to take a boat ride on the Chelmer and Blackwater Navigation. A boat was also used to bring a group of Chelmsford City Councillors to the mill for them to see the site, visit the fair stands and attend some of the talks.
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The Fairs have been held every two years and there seems, from the feedback forms, to be demand for another, which would be due in 2021. EIAG Committee will discuss whether to hold a fourth one at their meetings later next year. When a decision about date and venue has been made we will let you know through this Newsletter.
Dave Buckley and Tony Crosby

(Photo: Tony Crosby)
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EIAG Annual Meeting – November 2019
On 9th November we held our Annual Meeting at Chelmsford Museum, which was attended by nearly 30 members. We started by reviewing 2019’s activities including: visits made to places of industrial interest; letters of support and representations made to local authorities; the publication of the Chelmsford Industrial Trail; the Industrial Heritage Fair; incorporating the Essex Mills Group; and a look forward to 2020.
Finally we held the election of your Committee, which had been joined in 2019 by Bob Sier, representing the Essex Mills Group. All Committee members agreed to continue for 2020 and were approved by the meeting. We would, however, warmly welcome new Committee members, especially as we have to plan succession as long-standing Committee members may soon wish to step down. We meet four times a year for a couple of hours in Chelmsford, other communication taking place in between meetings by email. Please do consider joining us on the Committee so that we can continue to provide an interesting and varied programme of events, and work to fulfil our aims to have an impact on Essex’s industrial heritage. Contact Tony on the email address above if you are interested.
The business was then followed by the annual lecture. We had arranged for Jim Lewis to talk about the industries of the Lea Valley, however he was not able to attend due to health problems. Fortunately one of our members, Peter Jones, stepped in at the last moment to give a fascinating talk on Colchester Trams (see Newsletter 29 for information on his recently published book). We all thoroughly appreciated Peter’s talk and thanked him for agreeing to give the presentation at such short notice.



Tony Crosby
Bata Heritage Centre rises from the Ashes
This summer saw the re-opening of the Bata Heritage Centre (BHC) in the new East Tilbury Library. The Library had to be rebuilt following a devastating fire in 2017 after a car was driven into the building. Smoke from the fire also caused serious damage to the BHC’s collections and this, together with the loss of their operating base, could have resulted in the end for this important industrial heritage resource. However, the BHC committee refused to give in and was successful in obtaining funding from the National Lottery Heritage Fund for a project, ‘From the Flames’. The project also attracted significant support from local organisations.

The project had two main strands. The first was the restoration of the smoke damaged collection using specialist, professional restorers. This involved community and school training workshops in artefact restoration, running alongside the professional restoration work. The schools’ workshops were particularly successful, with 360 primary school children receiving training in artefact restoration. In all, 95% of the items affected by the fire were saved. The second strand was built around sharing the collection as best as possible, whilst the future arrangements for the destroyed East Tilbury library and Heritage Centre were developed. This included Open Days at the former Bata factory, acquisition of new IT equipment and portable interpretation was also developed. The latter is based on the idea of a ‘Museum in a Box' which contains a portable collection of fifteen key items. Each has an audio story of up to 1 minute that plays on contact with a portable digital box. The fifteen items are represented by postcards and 3D-printed replicas. ‘Museum in a Box’ will help the BHC to take the collection out to the wider community at talks and events. All in all, whilst the fire was a deeply traumatic event, the success of ‘From the Flames’ means that the BHC is much better placed to move forward, with a new centre and modern, state-of-the-art equipment.

The BHC can be visited at East Tilbury library whose opening hours are 10am–1pm and 2pm–5pm on Tuesdays and Thursdays, and 10am–1pm on Saturdays. The next BHC Open Day will be on 20 April 2020. More information can be found at the BHC website: https://www.bataheritagecentre.org.uk.

Paul Gilman
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Bata Heritage Centre Museum in a Box
Mike Tabard (Chairman BHC) explains the project at the celebration event

(Photos: Tony Crosby)

OPENING OF THE BREWSTER INTERPRETATION CENTRE AT THE COLNE VALLEY RAILWAY
The Grand Opening of the Brewster Interpretation Centre at the Colne Valley Railway, Yeldham Road, Castle Hedingham took place on 20th September 2019. It was performed by Nigel R. C. Spencer, M.B.E., a Deputy Lieutenant for Essex who is well known in railway preservation circles.
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Left to right: Cllr. Graham Butland, Leader of Braintree District Council; Nigel Spencer, a Deputy Lieutenant of Essex; Cllr. Tom Cunningham, Braintree District Councillor; Paul Lemon, Chairman of Colne Valley Railway; and Cllr. Hylton Johnson, Braintree District Councillor.
The Interpretation Centre provides the history of the original Colne Valley and Halstead Railway and its effect on the local community, particularly industries, from its construction during the early 1860s through to its closure in 1965 and reconstruction since then as a Heritage Railway. The Interpretation Centre was named Brewster after James Brewster, the first chairman of the original Colne Valley and Halstead Railway.

The Centre was developed with the assistance of a grant from the National Lottery Heritage Fund as part of the All Aboard: Developing the Colne Valley Railway Project. The interpretation was developed by The Creative Core Group in conjunction with the Colne Valley Railway’s own collection team, led by Nick Ellis. The new building was designed to be in keeping with many of the original goods sheds, which once stood at stations along the route of the original railway.

Apart from visiting the new Centre, guests enjoyed refreshments, including a special cake in the form of a locomotive and a train ride along the railway.

Adrian Corder-Birch

THE LATE PATRICK TAYLOR

Members of EIAG were saddened to learn towards the end of October of the death of Patrick Taylor of Polystar Press. He was a familiar face at the Industrial Heritage Fairs held in 2015 and 2017, but unfortunately ill health prevented his attendance this year. Among his many publications were: The Toll-houses of Essex and Timber Circles in the East, which proved very popular. He had recently opposed the proposed development near the Neolithic site at Lawford at which our parent body, The Essex Society for Archaeology and History, had also made representations against development. The appellants lost their appeal, but sadly the decision was not announced until two days after Patrick’s death. We shall miss him at future Industrial Heritage Fairs.

Adrian Corder-Birch
Essex Mills Group
As you will all now be aware EIAG has incorporated the former Essex Mills Group (EMG) into the IA Group. The transfer of EMG meant that the money in the closing accounts of that Group transferred to the Essex Society, our parent Society.

Through our contact with the national body, the Mills Archive, we have been made aware that the Mills Archive have a significant amount of material relating to the county of Essex, within the Rex Wailes Collection, which, when combined with the Essex material in the Vincent Pargeter Collection, means that they have some 200 files. They know more about what they have in Vincent’s collection as they have gone through the full process of box listing, whereas with Rex’s collection they are only partway through. However, already in Rex’s records they have found a considerable amount of Essex information e.g. correspondence and notes relating to Essex mills, drawings, correspondence regarding Rex’s “Essex Windmills” paper, and manuscripts of Paul Baker’s work “Toothill: The Story of an Essex Windmill”. The Mills Archive is intending to catalogue and digitise all this material and is seeking funds to pay for this work. As there is such a large body of material associated with Essex and these two prominent professionals within the mill community, the EIAG with ESAH have granted the Mills Archive £1,000 to fund the work on the Rex Wailes and Vincent Pargeter archives.
Dix Cement Works, Saffron Walden
One of the articles featured in the Autumn 2019 edition of the Saffron Walden Historical Journal (Number 38) charts the history of the Dix Cement Works – Dix, Green & Co. - on Thaxted Road. It is entitled ‘A Cement Works for Saffron Walden’, written by Geoffrey Ball. Copies can be obtained from the Saffron Walden Tourist Information Centre and the Museum for £3.
In the ‘Industries of the Eastern Counties Business Review, 1888 – 1890’, there is an entry for ‘Dix, Green, & Co., Cement Manufacturers and Plaster Merchants, North Essex Cement Works’, as follows:
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Plaster Merchants, North Essex Cement Works,—Ten
years ago this now well-known enterprise was founded, and certainly the
rapid and substantial pace at which it has progressed abundantlyc
testifies to the uniform first-class quality of the cement produced. At
the present time Messrs, Dix, Green, & Co. are doing an increasing trade
in all the surrounding counties, and it is gencrally acknowledged that
the “Old Castle Brand” of Portland cement will hold its own for
reliability with any on the market. The prem known as the * North
Essex (fement Works,” are sitnated on the Thaxted Road, about a mile
from the town, and cover about seven acres. They have also a mill and
large storage warchouses on the side of the railway opposite the station.
They are constructed and arranged on modern lines, and every facility
is at hand for ensuring the speedy despatch of all orders, This firm
also do a trade in plaster, and are prepared to supply any quantity at
lowest market prices. The partners in this firm are gentlemen of great
enterprise, and it is safe to predict that they will still further enhance
the value and importance of their business. And the Great Eastern Rail-
way Co., in order to facilitate their business, have put in a long siding
for their special benefit, and have given them exceptionally low rates
for the conveyance of their produce.





Fire Plugs
Mike Bardell recently alerted us to the existence of ‘a rare piece of Victorian street ironwork’ and sent this short piece for inclusion in the Newsletter:

Chelmsford Local Board of Health
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A rare piece of Victorian street ironwork can be found in the gutter at the Redcliffe Road junction with Moulsham Street (north side). It is a 'Chelmsford Local Board' fire point box, one of very few pieces of street furniture I have seen bearing the local board title anywhere.

Local boards or local boards of health were local authorities in urban areas of England and Wales from 1848 to 1894. They were formed in response to cholera epidemics and were given powers to control sewers, clean the streets, regulate environmental health risks including slaughterhouses and ensure the proper supply of water to their districts. Local boards were eventually merged with the corporations of municipal boroughs in 1873, or became urban districts in 1894.
(Photo; Mike Bardell)
Further investigation by Dave Buckley with Michael Hurst (Chelmsford’s Conservation Officer) has revealed:

“'FP' can mean Fire Point or Fire Plug and sometimes the same thing is depicted as 'FC' - Fire Cap.  The best explanation is 'fire plug' because prior to fire hydrants (as we know them) firemen would dig down to the water main and bore a hole in it – the hole would fill with water that they could use for firefighting. Once the fire was extinguished they would hammer a bung or ‘plug’ into the pipe and backfill the hole, leaving an FP mark on the building for future reference. 
In Chelmsford they were perhaps more sophisticated having actual boxes marked FP. We could reasonably assume this would sit on top of a length of salt glazed clayware drain pipe and the plug might well have had a chain or other facility linked to it in case the plug might be needed again. When the Chelmsford FP box was installed perhaps that side of the street was undeveloped with no building on which to fix a wall plate. The term FP often stuck when hydrants were introduced.  

Today Fire Hydrant box covers are much larger than the 5 or 6 inch square ones like Chelmsford Local Board installed. This is because they contain, besides a valve, a means for the fire brigade to screw on a metal standpipe to which they can directly connect their hose.
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Another example is adjacent to the Riverside Inn, Victoria Road, Chelmsford.” 
(Photo: Michael Hurst)
If any members have further information about Fire Plugs in Chelmsford or other towns in Essex, please do contact us on the email address above. EIAG will be considering nominating this ‘structures’ for inclusion in the Chelmsford Local Heritage List.

Essex 2020: A Year of Science and Creativity
This is a year-long, county-wide celebration of Science, Technology, Engineering, Arts and Mathematics (STEAM) in Essex, including a celebration of 100 years since Marconi broadcast Dame Nellie Melba from Chelmsford and revolutionised the way we communicate. A website has been set up to advertise events - http://www.essexfuture.org.uk/essex-2020 - still obviously in its early stages of development, but do keep watching that space over the coming months and we will try to highlight events in this newsletter.
So far these are the events we have heard about:

· Harwich Mayflower Heritage Centre will be celebrating the 400th anniversary

· History of Science conference, Essex Record Office, 7th March

· Friends of Chelmsford Museum Annual Lecture, 24th March

· A play by Tim Wander marking the Marconi Centenary, 15th – 20th June

· Hylands House Marconi Exhibition

· Lecture programme at Anglia Ruskin University

· Proposed Essex Mills event

· Halstead Heritage walk featuring the former Courtaulds, date tba.
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Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year to all our members.
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